
 

 

COMMITTEE OF THE WHOLE JUNE 18, 2001  

EXT ENSION OF T HE KLEINBURG W AT ER DIST RIBUT ION SYST EM

Recommendation

The Commissioner of Development Services & Public Works in consultation with the 
Commissioner of Planning recommend: 
 

 
1) That in reference to their petition, staff offer Mr. Paul Mantella and the owners of 

three neighbouring properties fronting on Highway 27, north of Kleinburg, a water 
service extension for those existing residences; with the cost to be paid by the 
homeowners; or 

 
2) That appropriate City and Region of York staff advise the petitioning residents along 

Highway 27 of options available to them which could improve the quality and security 
of their private well water supply systems used to provide for their household water 
requirements;  

 
3) That the landowners pursue the City’s development planning and approval process if 

they wish to commence the development of the Humber North Neighbourhood 
Extension and provide these lands with full urban water supply services; and  

 
4) That the City Clerk forward this report to the Region of York for information. 

Purpose

To assess the feasibility and cost of extending the Kleinburg Water distribution System 
northward along Highway 27 to (petitioning) residents in that area.  (Committee of the Whole 
Report No. 14, Item 19,  February 26, 2001). 

Background - Analysis and Options

Petition: 
 
Over the past several years, Mr. Paul Mantella of 11336 Highway 27 west side, 
(approximately 600 metres north of Hedgerow Lane) has been requesting that the City 
extend the Kleinburg Water Distribution System north along Highway 27 to service his 
residence.  (Refer to Attachment 1).  Councillor Ferri wrote to Mr. Mantella in November 2000 
explaining issues related to his request.  (Refer to Attachment 2).  In response on January 8, 
2001, Mr. Mantella submitted a petition to the City Clerk which was also endorsed by owners 
of three neighbouring properties (refer to Attachment 3).  Mr. Mantella has proposed that his 
request be treated as a Local Improvement Project. 
 
Nature of the Problem: 
 
In other correspondence with the Director of Engineering, Mr. Mantella has reported that he 
has experienced persistent water quality problems with his private well water supply.  The 
water quality problems are reported to include high levels of iron and methane.  No 
bacteriological water quality problems have been reported and none of the other petitioning 
residents in the area have reported water quality problems with their private wells. 
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Subject Area 
 
The potential service area expansion as defined by the four petitioning landowners 
incorporates approximately 83 ha, north of the existing urban service area, on both the west 
and east sides of Highway #27, north to Kirby Road (refer to Attachment 1).  Hereinafter this 
area shall be referred to as the “Subject Area”. 
 
Existing Water Distribution System and Capacity 
 
The north limit of the Kleinburg water distribution system is currently at Highway #27 and 
Hedgerow Lane.  The Kleinburg elevated water storage tank is situation a short distance 
south – on the east side of Highway 27 (refer to Attachment 1). 
 
The Region of York operates a well-based water supply system for the Kleinburg urban 
service area.  The groundwater supply has a limited, defined capacity of 4,000 persons and is 
governed by a Ministry of Environment Permit to Take Water (PTTW) issued to the Region of 
York. 
 
The Region of York have confirmed that there is adequate water supply to allocate to the 
additional four homes petitioning. 
 
Future Growth Projections 
 
Official Plan Amendment (OPA) 601 was approved by Council in September 2000 and allows 
for managed population growth of Kleinburg to an ultimate population of 6,800 persons in 
2021.  Most importantly, with respect to the Subject Area, Attachment #4 from OPA 601 
shows that Urban Residential Areas are planned for most of the Subject Area.  In fact, the 
Humber North Neighbourhood Extension as depicted on Attachment 4 is planned to 
ultimately build out to accommodate a population of 790 persons. 
 
Although OPA 601 has just recently been adopted, City staff, in particular Planning staff, are 
already experiencing development interest in the Subject Area.  Development of the Crooked 
Creek Golf Course on the east side of Highway #27 is already underway.  Owners of property 
No. 1 (refer to Attachments 1 and 4) within the Subject Area are already expressing interest 
in developing their lands and have recently met with Planning staff in this regard. 
 
Alternatives 
 
Given the complex nature of these background issues described above, staff have 
established and analyzed the following alternative solutions: 
 
Alternative 1 - Extend a basic domestic water service to petitioning homeowners who have a 
serious water quality and/or security problem.   
 
The homeowners should pay for the entire cost, with the understanding that as the Subject 
Area develops, their services will be replaced by the new, expanded water distribution 
system. 
 
For example – if the City extended a 50mm (2 inch) plastic water service north 600 metres 
(2000 ft.) to the Mantella residence – the estimated cost would be approximately $80,000.  
This service could also benefit the other three additional homeowners thereby reducing the 
cost per homeowner. 
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Alternative 2 -  City and Region of York staff could advise Mr. Mantella (and any other 
affected homeowners) regarding available alternatives to improve the quality of their private 
well water supply system. 

 
Under the circumstances explained above, staff recommends that the most rapid and cost 
effective solution for Mr. Mantella is to purchase appropriate water treatment equipment or 
have a new well drilled on his property.  For example, a new well could be developed for 
approximately $10,000. Staff are prepared to liase with Region of York staff to advise him 
regarding available options.  There is no evidence that any of the other three petitioners have 
private well water quality problems.  In fact, property 3 (refer to Attachment 1) has no dwelling 
on it at present, but the owners are proposing to develop it for estate residential building lots.  
Staff also note that a number of homes are located in the area, including two rural estate-lot 
subdivisions, which have been successfully serviced by private wells. 

 
Alternative 3 - Extend a full urban standard service watermain north to the petitioning 
properties (#3 and #4) just south of Kirby Road – a distance of 820m.   
 
A 150mm (6 inch) diameter watermain would provide fire protection as well as domestic 
water supply to the petitioning residents at a total cost of approximately $250,000 (not 
including the cost of individual service connections).  This watermain cannot be sized or 
situated to service future urban development of the area at this time. 
 

 The City’s development process requires that developers design and construct urban 
services at their expense, based on plans approved by the City.  Staff expect that the 
developer’s engineers will size and locate watermains within the Humber North 
Neighbourhood Extension to service the entire subject area, including the residences of the 
petitioners. 
 

 It is not appropriate under these circumstances to construct a new watermain as a Local 
Improvement, which would require the City to share in the cost. 
 
Conclusion

Alternatives 1 and 2 are the least cost solutions to meet the petitioners immediate domestic 
water supply needs in a timely manner. 
 
Alternative 3 is the best long-term solution, but requires that the landowners and/or 
developers of the Subject Area puruse the normal development process. 

 
Attachments

1.   Location Map 
2. Letter from Councillor Ferri 
3. Petitions (Members of Council only – under separate cover) 
4.   Future Development of the Subject Area    
 
Report Prepared By

Dan Stevens, P. Eng., Manager of Eng./Const. Services, ext. 8257 
 
 
 
 
 
 



 

O:\Directory Structure\2001\Draft\Hold items with attachs\Cw0618-Att\Item 24 - Extension kleinburg water distr. system.doc 

 
 
Respectfully submitted  
 
 
 
 
FRANK MIELE Bill Robinson, P. Eng. 
Commissioner of Development Services & Public Works Director of Engineering 
 
DS:MC 
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